
                                         

Northern Beaufort County Regional Plan Implementation Committee 
Executive Conference Room, Beaufort County Administration Building 

Beaufort County Government Robert Smalls Complex 

100 Ribaut Road, Beaufort, SC  29902 

Friday, September 29, 2017 

9:30 a.m. 
 
Members: 
Robert Semmler, Beaufort County Planning Commission Chair (Chairman) 
Jerry Ashmore, Town of Port Royal Council 
Jerry Cook, Town of Yemassee Mayor 
Gerald Dawson, Beaufort County Council 
Joe DeVito, Metropolitan Planning Commission Chair (Vice-Chairman) 
Earl Campbell, Beaufort County School Board Chair 
Brian Flewelling, Beaufort County Council 
York Glover, Lowcountry Council of Governments 
Alice Howard, Beaufort County Council 
Billy Keyserling, City of Beaufort Mayor 
Mike McFee, City of Beaufort Council 
Samuel Murray, Town of Port Royal Mayor 

 

AGENDA 
 

1. CALL TO ORDER 

 

2. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

 

3. REVIEW OF JULY 28, 2017, MEETING MINUTES (backup) 

 

4. STATUS ON BOUNDARY STREET PROJECT (Neal Pugliese, City of Beaufort Director 

of Public Project & Facilities)  

 

5. DISCUSS POLICIES FOR AN ORDINANCE TO DEAL WITH PLASTIC BAGS AND 

SUBSTITUTE FOR REUSABLE RETAIL CARRYOUT BAGS (backup) 

 

6. DISCUSS DIGITAL MESSAGING SYSTEMS (ELECTRONIC DIGITAL BILLBOARDS) 

 

7. ROUND THE TABLE COMMENTS 

 

8. OTHER BUSINESS:  NEXT MEETING—Friday, November 17, 2017 at 9:30 a.m., 

Executive Conference Room, Beaufort County Administration Building, 100 Ribaut Road, 

Beaufort, SC  

 

9. ADJOURNMENT 
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Northern Beaufort County Regional Plan Implementation Committee Meeting 

Executive Conference Room, County Administration Building 

100 Ribaut Road, Beaufort, SC 29902 

 July 28, 2017 
 

 

ATTENDANCE 

Members Present: Robert Semmler, Chair, Northern Regional Plan Implementation (NRPIC) Committee 

and Beaufort County Planning Commission; Earl Campbell, Beaufort County School Board Vice-Chair 

Brian Flewelling, Beaufort County Councilman District 5; York Glover, Lowcountry Council of 

Governments; Alice Howard, Beaufort County Councilwoman District 4; Billy Keyserling, City of Beaufort 

Mayor; Tom Klein, Town of Port Royal Councilman; and Mike McFee, City of Beaufort Councilman 

 

Members Absent: Mayor Jerry Cook, Town of Yemassee; Gerald Dawson, Beaufort County Council 

District 1; Joe DeVito, Metropolitan Planning Commission Chair; and Samuel Murray, Town of Port Royal 

Mayor. 

 

Staff Present:  Anthony Criscitiello, Beaufort County Planning Director; Linda Bridges, Town of Port Royal 

Planning Administrator; Thomas Keaveny, Beaufort County Attorney; Christopher Inglese, Beaufort County 

Assistant Attorney; Ginnie Kozak, Lowcountry Council of Governments; and Heather Spade, Beaufort 

County Planning Assistant. 

Other Attendees:  Kate Schaffer, Coastal Conservation League; Mitch Mitchell, Beaufort County Planning 

Commission; Rikki Parker, Coastal Conservation League; Brett Gillis, Stantec; Tyson Smith, White & 

Smith, TDR/Land Use Projects consultant; Ward Parker and Jim Landis, Marine Corps Air Station; and 

Blakely Williams, Beaufort Regional Chamber.  

 

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:  Chairman Robert Semmler led those assembled with the Pledge of 

Allegiance to the United States of America. 

 

CALL TO ORDER:  Mr. Semmler called the Northern Regional Plan Implementation Committee (NRPIC) 

meeting to order at approximately 9:38 a.m.   

 

REVIEW OF MINUTES:  Motion: Councilman Brian Flewelling made a motion, and Mayor Billy 

Keyserling seconded the motion, to approve the March 24, 2017, meeting minutes as written.  No 

discussion occurred.  The motion carried (FOR: Campbell, Flewelling, Glover, Howard, Keyserling, 

Klein, McFee, and Semmler) 

 

CHAIRMAN’S REPORT:  Mr. Semmler stated he was hoping to have a public signing of the 

Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) and believed that this meeting would be a perfect setting because the 

mayors and key players from the different municipalities usually attend the meeting. Due to many changes 

that have taken place since the MOU was given out in March, the signing has not taken place until the new 

key members at the Air Station have time to review the documents.   

 

JOINT LAND USE STUDY (JLUS) COMPLETION (Tyson Smith of White and Smith, LLC)  
Mr. Tyson Smith commented on the MOU that was presented to everyone in March.  He commented that 

there were no major changes, only a few wording changes; but, the Navy was proposed to be a part of the 

MOU and he believes it is no longer a priority for them, and they may drop out.  

 

Regarding the Transfer of Development Rights (TDRs), he has finalized his deliverables and is now working 

with the County to implement and create activity on the TDRs.  A land use economist is helping to come up 

with an estimate for the value of the development rights in the sending areas to better determine how the 

money that was given by the State should be spent and how much should be paid for each development right. 

Mr. Smith explained that the draft of that study is being finalized and staff will have time to review it once it 
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is finalized.  Mr. Smith suspects that by September or October, with a public meeting on the process, the 

application period will begin for property owners in the Air Installation Compatibility Use Zone (AICUZ) 

area to apply for funding for their development rights.  

 

Committee discussion included concerns on the possibility of changing either the wording or the 

designations for the 65-69.9 DBL to remove the notice requirements for that DBL line completely or to 

change the wording so that it is preferable but not mandatory; and querying if any studies have shown a 

direct correlation with the property value and the signing of the MOU.  

 

Mr. Smith explained that some communities have voluntary real-estate disclosures and others have 

mandatory. The problem with the voluntary real-estate disclosure is that people tend to not use them.  If 

people are more aware of what they are buying before they buy they are less likely to have a complaint later, 

in terms of effect on property values Mr. Smith is unsure of any studies that have been done to show 

correlation of military and real-estate disclosures. While drafting the noise overlay zone it was tailored by 

zone so that people could see specifically what zone they were located in and how the different zones 

differentiate from one another.  

 

Further Committee discussion included looking at the subdivisions that are already in place and the overall 

effects on them, notification and recording of such TDRs, the rationale for the requirements, and concern for 

the health and safety of the citizens. 

 

Mr. Jim Landis stated that both the Air Station and Parris Island are looking forward to the finalization to the 

JLUS process.  It will play a key role in strengthening the relationship among them and the County, the City 

of Beaufort, and the Town of Port Royal.  He explained that 65-decibel issue comes from four decades of 

working with AICUZ interaction with FAA (Federal Aviation Administration) and the Department of 

Transportation.  The 65 decibels matches both of their guidelines and is about the point at which you expect 

to begin receiving complaints. Mr. Landis explained the most important part of the entire process is 

education the public starting with the real-estate agents.  

 

Additional Committee discussion included properties that were purchased before the new zone was adopted 

and what the property owners were to expect.  

 

SEA ISLAND PARKWAY CORRIDOR TRANSPORTATION STUDY (Bret Gillis, Stantec) 

The first public meeting was held on September 29, 2016, to collect public input; the public concerns were 

geared towards traffic and congestion. Mr. Gillis described the maps and charts on the PowerPoint 

presentation depicting the traffic backups at the current time compared to what the traffic is projected to do 

in the future as growth continues. The study also considers the potential for future housing and development 

needs. The study concluded that 21 years from now the main Lady’s Island intersection on Sea Island 

Parkway and Sam’s Point Road would reach capacity. Once an intersection reaches capacity that becomes a 

multiplier effect.  Mr. Gillis then offered some possible ways to relieve the traffic congestion on Lady’s 

Island: 

 Grade Separated Interchange with one road going over another (fly over):  This does not fit with the 

character of the location.  It would solve the traffic problem; but, would have an extensive impact on 

the area. 

 Widening Sea Island Parkway:  Because of the amount of buildings and parking spaces are so close 

to the road, this would not be a viable option. 

 A new bridge as a Boundary Street Extension:  The traffic relief would not outweigh the cost. 

 

Mr. Gillis then discussed practical ways to improve the traffic problem on Lady’s Island 

 Turn Lane Improvements:  Add a right turn lane onto Sam’s Point Road and also a right turn lane 

coming off Sam’s Point Road onto Sea Island Parkway. 



Northern Regional Plan Implementation Committee 

Jully 28, 2017 // Page 3 of 4 
 

 

 Connectivity:  Seven new connections were identified to ease the traffic problems at the Lady’s 

Island intersection, including: 

a. Miller Drive, Sunset Boulevard, Hazel Farm Road, and Gay Drive.  

b. Adding new stop lights at the points of connectivity to help with the flow of traffic.  

c. Designing these connectivity roads to ensure that the neighborhood appeal is not lost.  

d. Designing roads to make the drivers feel constrained and cause them to drive slower and safer. 

e. Managing the intersections on the connectivity roads with an all-way stop or a mini-traffic circle. 

The mini-traffic circle is the more viable option since the steady flow of traffic does not cause 

further backups in traffic.  

 

Committee discussion included a clarification on the road improvements or simply adding signals since the 

roads already exist (Miller to Sam’s Point) (Mr. Gillis explained that most of the improvements are being 

made by making use of existing right of way.); clarifying the connecter road Meadow Brook Extension (Mr. 

Gillis explained it gives the properties back access and is already being used as a right-of-way.); and 

concern for the median that was open in the past to keep the flow for emergency vehicles that now stays 

congested due to traffic flow in and out of the Lady’s Island Walmart (Mr. Gillis explained that often where 

there are raised medians, engineers try to keep a more natural space to allow emergency vehicles to pass if 

needed.).  

   

Mr. Gillis explained that according to the study there is no need to widen the road only to improve the flow 

of traffic and that the mini traffic circle is meant to be a long term solution.  Other solutions included:  

 Streetscape improvements including more landscaping, lighting, and walking paths to invite both 

bikers and pedestrians.  

 A new traffic light at Lady’s Island Middle School to help with the flow of traffic and busses.  

 Moving the light for Beaufort High School down to create an intersection onto Sunset Boulevard, 

creating easier access to a connectivity road. 

 Raised medians to help beautify the roads along with providing safety from right angle collisions. 

The medians have to be strategically placed to allow for emergency vehicle access.  

 Extending the right turn lane past the Lady’s Island Walmart to make that segment safer. 

 Putting a new traffic light at the Lady’s Island Walmart intersection.  

 Creating a new frontage road to alleviate the public concern of turning left off Sea Island Parkway.  

 Bicycle and pedestrian enhancements that result in significant reduction in delays, safety 

improvements, greater access for bicycles and pedestrians, and beautification enhancements  

 

Mr. Semmler consulted with board members on the appropriateness of this board voting on the traffic study 

and was advised that the presentation to the Northern Regional group was for informational purposes to keep 

all jurisdictions on the same page. 

 

Committee discussion included: 

 Clarification on the RFP being shared and contributed by different Jurisdictions (Mr. Merchant 

confirmed that usually a RFP is solely the task of the planning department; however, since the plan 

has a broad effect on the area, it would be best for input from neighboring municipalities.);  

 Clarification on The Coastal Conservation League letter with the proposed $400,000 for the plan 

which is beyond the County’s estimated $75,000 budget, unless other jurisdictions contribute also;   

 The non-involvement of the Metropolitan and County Planning Commission to approve and 

recommend changes to the RFP; 

 The possibility of the Natural Resource Committee reviewing the final RFP, and deciding that 

greater details and more funding may be necessary;  

 Considering the studies conducted by The Sea Island Corridor Coalition and the Coastal 

Conservation League when developing the RFP;  

 Clarifying that the Lady’s Island plan cannot just be a one phase project because the plan must 

conform to what is already in place; and 
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 Financial support from the City of Beaufort and other surrounding jurisdictions;  

 

  

UPDATE ON BRAC (BASE REALIGNMENT AND CLOSURE) (Military Enhancement 

Committee of Beaufort Regional Chamber of Commerce) 
During the Obama administration there were a couple of initiatives to put forward a BRAC.  Mr. Parker 

went on to explain that specific language has been added to this year’s FY2018 Special Defense 

Authorization Act, along with the National Defense Appropriations Act, that makes it against the law to 

have a BRAC until 2021.  

  

STATUS OF PORT ROYAL PORT (Linda Bridges)  
Ms. Linda Bridges was unable to attend the meeting due to a scheduling conflict. Mr. Tom Klein, Town of 

Port Royal Councilman, explained some of the events that have taken place leading up to the potential sale of 

the Port Royal Port.  He explained that the potential purchasers have made significant changes to the 

development agreement and the PUD and resubmitted to the Town Council.  The town citizens and Town 

Council have not come back regarding those changes. Mr. Klein also spoke of a very well attended town 

meeting to discuss the potential project.  He believes that the issues at hand are: dry stack structure, shrimp 

dock, date and times of the development agreement, the requested property swap of the Mark Sanford Park, 

and the allowance of insurance reserve funds to which the Town is entitled.  

 

Note: Chairman Semmler recessed the meeting at approximately 10:46 and reconvened the meeting at 

approximately 10:51 a.m. 

 

ROUND THE TABLE DISCUSSION:  Committee discussion included: 

 An exciting week for Beaufort County investing time to start the public planning process for the 

reconstruction era monument.  

 The importance of the school district being involved with the Northern Regional Plan Implementation 

Committee.  

 Geismar, a France-based manufacturer in Northern Beaufort County is now hiring  

 The importance of the traffic study and a unified view on the problem in order to better find a solution. 

 Comments on the Port of Port Royal and the effects of the purchase that could potentially have on the 

School budget.   

 Appreciation of the Lady’s Island corridor item being on the agenda due to the importance of the 

traffic issue, specifically coming in and out of the schools.  

 Coastal Conservation League presence at today’s meeting and has brought forth informational 

information that has come from the public forum that was held in the spring.  

 The potential plastic bag ban ordinance.  

 

OTHER BUSINESS:  NEXT MEETING—Friday, September 22, 2017 at 9:30 a.m., Executive Conference 

Room, Beaufort County Administration Building, 100 Ribaut Road, Beaufort, SC 

 

ADJOURNMENT:  Mr. Semmler adjourned the meeting at approximately 10:38 a.m., with no objections 

from the Committee members.   

 

 

Note:  The video link of the July 28, 2017, Northern Regional Plan Implementation Committee 

meeting is:   http://beaufort.granicus.com/MediaPlayer.php?view_id=3&clip_id=3340 
 

http://beaufort.granicus.com/MediaPlayer.php?view_id=3&clip_id=3340





























